Ottawa maintains right to intervene in shale-gas industry
Harper government studying long-term effects of controversial 'fracking' technique, environment minister says
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The Canadian government said on Thursday it can intervene in the shalegas industry if it sees an environmental threat from a burgeoning extraction method that involves pumping chemicals into the ground.

Environment Minister Peter Kent said that while the energy sector is generally regulated by provincial governments, Ottawa oversees the use of toxic substances and can step in to regulate their use if needed. 

"The principle responsibility rests with the provinces and the territories, but indeed the federal government has an interest and can involve itself when a threat is perceived and reported," Kent said in the House of Commons in response to a question by the opposition New Democratic Party.  

"[The federal Environment Department] is responsible for regulating toxic substances under the Canadian Environmental Protection Act and where required we will intervene," he said.

At issue is hydraulic fracturing, or "fracking," in which large amounts of water, mixed with sand and chemicals, are pumped at high pressure into wells to crack the tightly stacked shale rock formations to allow the gas to flow.

The NDP wants the government to demand companies reveal which chemicals

they use and to study the long-term effects of fracking on groundwater.

The technology has become increasingly commonplace in recent years as

energy firms look to tap rich deposits of shale gas.

Controversy is swirling over fracking, especially in the United States. Fears about poisoning of water supplies has drawn scrutiny from the federal government and led New York State to curtail some, but not all, drilling operations that rely on the use of fluids to fracture rock.

Kent said research was being conducted in Canada on the long-term effects of fracking.
In British Columbia, gas drilling companies such as EnCana have been injecting fluids into rock and other underground geological formations in northeast B.C. for close to a decade.

So far, no water contamination complaints have arisen as a consequence.  

In March 2011, then energy minister Rich Coleman said the B.C. government wasn't concerned about potential ill effects of fracturing and fluid injection. Some North American jurisdictions, including Quebec and New York State, have slowed development of shale gas resources in response to criticisms that the technology can potentially contaminate water tables.

The Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives has argued government should proceed with extreme caution in developing shale gas reserves as there have been no long-term studies of the impact of fracking.
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